

2020 - 2025

DCS MONTESSORI Charter School Contract

Approved by Douglas County School District's Board of Education On April 21, 2020.

Table of Contents

RECITALS	······································	1		
SECTION	ONE: ESTABLISHMENT OF SCHOOL	1		
1.1	Term	1		
1.2	Charter School Status	1		
SECTION TWO: DISTRIÇT-SCHOOL RELATIONSHIP				
2.1	District Rights and Responsibilities.	2		
2.2	School Rights and Responsibilities.	4		
SECTION THREE: SCHOOL GOVERNANCE				
3.1	Governance	10		
3.2	Corporate Purpose.	11		
3.3	Strategic Planning.	11		
3.4	Transparency	11		
3.5	Complaints.	11		
3.6	Contracting for Educational Services.	12		
3.7	Contracting for Operational and Administrative Services.	12		
3.8	Volunteer Requirements.	12		
3.9	Conflict of Interest.	12		
SECTION FOUR: OPERATION OF SCHOOL AND WAIVERS				
4.1	Operational Powers.	13		
4.2	Evaluations and Trainings.	13		
4.3	Transportation and Food Services.	13		
4.4	Insurance	14		
4.5	Waivers.	14		
4.6	Bidding Requirements.	16		
4.7	Traffic Planning.	16		
SECTION	FIVE: SCHOOL ENROLLMENT AND DEMOGRAPHICS.	17		
5.1	School Grade Levels.	17		
5.2	Student Demographics	17		
5.3	Maximum and Minimum Enrollment			
5.4	Eligibility for Enrollment.	18		
5.5	Enrollment Preferences, Selection Method, Timeline and Procedures	18		
5.6	Admission Process and Procedures for Enrollment of Students with Disabilities	18		
5.7	Participation in Other District Programs.	19		

	5.8	Non-Resident Admissions.	,20
	5.9	Student Movement After October 1	.20
	5.10	Expulsion and Denial of Admission.	.20
	5.11	Continuing Enrollment.	20
SI	ECTION	SIX: EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM	.21
	6.1	Vision	
	6.2	Mission	.21
	6.3	Goals, Objectives, and Pupil Performance Standards	21
	6.4	Educational Program Characteristics.	.22
	6.5	GED and On-Line Programs.	.22
	6.6	Curriculum, Instructional Program and Pupil Performance Standards.	.22
	6.7	Tuition and Fees.	.23
	6.8	English Language Learners	.23
	6.9	Education of Students with Disabilities.	.23
	6.10	Extracurricular and Interscholastic Activities.	.25
	6.11	Collaboration with District.	. 25
SI	ECTION	SEVEN: FINANCIAL MATTERS	.25
	7.1	Revenues	. 25
	7.2	Disbursement of Per Pupil Revenue.	.27
	7.3	Budget	.27
	7.4	Enrollment Projections.	. 27
	7.5	TABOR Reserve.	.28
	7.6	Contracting	.28
	7.7	Annual Audit and Trial Balance.	.28
	7.8	Quarterly Reporting.	.29
	7.9	Non-Commingling.	.29
	7.10	Loans.	.29
	7.11	District Loans	.29
SI	ECTION	EIGHT: PERSONNEL	.29
	8.1	Employee Status.	.29
	8.2	Affordable Care Act	.29
	8.3	PERA Membership.	.30
	8.4	Equal Opportunity Employer.	.30
	8.5	Employee Welfare and Safety	.30
	8.6	Employee Records	.30

	8.7	Employee Conduct	30
SI	CTION	NINE: SERVICE CONTRACT WITH THE DISTRICT	30
	9.1	Direct Costs.	30
	9.2	District Services.	31
SI	CTION	TEN: FACILITIES	31
	10.1	School Facility	31
	10.2	Use of District Facilities.	31
	10.3	Long-Range Facility Needs.	31
SI	ECTION	ELEVEN: CHARTER RENEWAL, REVOCATION AND SCHOOL-INITIATED CLOSURE	31
	11.1	Renewal Timeline and Process.	31
	11.2	Renewal Application Contents.	32
	11.3	Criteria for Renewal or Non-Renewal and Revocation.	32
	11.4	Termination and Appeal Procedures.	32
	11.5	School-Initiated Closure.	32
	11.6	Dissolution.	33
	11.7	Return of Property.	33
SI	ECTION	TWELVE: GENERAL PROVISIONS	33
	12.1	Order of Precedence.	33
	12.2	Amendments	34
	12.3	Merger.	34
	12.4	Non Assignment	34
	12.5	Governing Law and Enforceability.	34
	12.6	No Third-Party Beneficiary	34
	12.7	No Waiver	34
	12.8	Notice	34
	12.9	Severability	35
	12.10	Interpretation	35
	12 11	Nonreligious Monsectarian Status	35

CHARTER SCHOOL CONTRACT BETWEEN DOUGLAS COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT RE-1 AND DCS MONTESSORI CHARTER SCHOOL FOR THE TERM JULY 1, 2020 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2025

This Charter School Contract ("Contract") is made by and between Douglas County School District RE-1 (the "District") and DCS MONTESSORI CHARTER SCHOOL, a Colorado non-profit public charter school (the "School") (collectively, the "Parties") and is entered into and executed by authorized representatives on the dates identified below.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Colorado General Assembly has enacted the Charter Schools Act, C.R.S. §§ 22-30.5-101 *et seq.* (the "Act"), allowing for the creating and operating of charter schools within the state by its terms and for certain purposes as enumerated in C.R.S. § 22-30.5-102(2) & (3); and

WHEREAS, on September 1, 2019, a renewal application was submitted by School asking the District to renew its charter for a term commencing on July 1, 2020 and ending on June 30, 2025; and

WHEREAS, on January 21, 2020, the District Board of Education ("District Board") adopted a resolution (the "Resolution") (attached hereto and incorporated by reference herein as **Attachment #1**) approving the School's charter school renewal for a term of five (5) years.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing Recitals and the mutual understandings, releases, covenants and payments contained herein, the Parties agree as follows:

SECTION ONE: ESTABLISHMENT OF SCHOOL

1.1 Term.

This Contract is effective as of July 1, 2020, and shall continue through June 30, 2025. Although this Contract renews the operation of the School for an additional period of five (5) years, any financial commitment on the part of the District contained in this Contract is subject to annual appropriation by the District and the Parties agree that the District has no obligation to fund the financial obligations under this Contract other than for the current year of the Contract term. The District has not irrevocably pledged and held for payment sufficient cash reserves for funding the School or for providing services herein for any subsequent fiscal year during the remaining term of the Contract. A School Contract may be renewed for an additional period upon application for renewal in accordance with the state law and District Board approval of the renewal of the application.

1.2 Charter School Status.

The School is a public, nonsectarian, nonreligious, non-home-based school and shall continue to operate as such during the term of this agreement. DCS Montessori shall not be affiliated with any nonpublic sectarian school or religious organization. The School shall continue to operate in accordance with its governance policies and procedures for its Board of Directors, DCS Montessori Charter School's bylaws, relevant policies, and applicable law.

- A. <u>Compliance with Contract</u>. The School will be bound by and operated in a manner consistent with the terms of this Contract so long as such terms are in accordance with state, federal and local law.
- B. Charter School's <u>Purpose</u>. The purpose of the School is limited to the operation of a charter school pursuant to the Act.
- C. Charter School Legal Status. The School shall notify the District promptly of any change in its legal status. The School is organized and maintained as a separate legal entity from the District for all purposes of this Contract. As provided by the Act, the School shall constitute a public school in Colorado. Notwithstanding its existence as a separate legal entity, the educational programs conducted by the School are considered to be operated by the School as part of the District. As such, the School is subject to Colorado laws and District policies that apply to all public schools unless waived in accordance with Section 4.5 of this Contract. Further, the School is a public entity within the meaning of C.R.S. § 24-10-106, and is therefore entitled to the protections of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act. The School also is a local public body within the meaning of C.R.S. § 24-6-402(1)(a), and is additionally subject to the Sunshine Law and the Open Records Act.
- D. <u>Dissolution</u>. Upon dissolution of the School, assets of the School remaining after paying the School's debts and obligations incurred in connection with activities authorized by this Contract, and not requiring return or transfer to donors or grantors, will become the property of the District or another charter school within the District, as determined by the District and the School in advance of dissolution. The School will execute all necessary documents required to convey such items. At the time of donation, any property requiring return or transfer to the donor or grantor shall be clearly marked and properly inventoried. Upon dissolution, all such documentation shall be provided to the District.
- E. <u>Non-Commingling</u>. Assets, funds, liabilities and financial records of the School shall be kept separate from assets, funds, liabilities, and financial records of any other person, entity, or organization including any education management provider whose services are retained by the School as well as other charter schools who retain the services of the same education management provider.

SECTION TWO: DISTRICT-SCHOOL RELATIONSHIP

2.1 District Rights and Responsibilities.

A. <u>Right to Review</u>. The School shall operate under the auspices of, and shall be accountable to, the District and subject to all applicable federal and state laws and regulations, and District policies and regulations, unless specifically waived. All records established and maintained in accordance with the provisions of this Contract, policies and regulations, and federal and state law and regulations shall, subject to the limitations set forth below, be open to inspection and review and

made available in a timely manner to District officials. Records include, but are not limited to, the following:

- School records, including but not limited to, student cumulative files, policies, special education and related services;
- ii. Financial records;
- iii. Educational program, including test administration procedures and student protocols;
- iv. Personnel records, including evidence criminal background checks have been conducted;
- v. School operations, including health, safety and occupancy requirements;
- vi. Inspection of the facility or facilities; and
- vii. Board minutes, meeting notices, agendas, other records, and communications.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the District shall not have access to (1) documents constituting communications with the School's attorney and which are protected by attorney client privilege, or attorney work product doctrine; or (2) documents that would otherwise be executive session minutes, or attorney client consultation in executive session or subject to work product exception relating to negotiations with the District.

The District may make announced or unannounced visits to the School to fulfill its oversight responsibilities. Except in emergencies, and when directed by the Superintendent of Schools, visits should be pre-arranged in a professional manner to avoid needless disruption of the educational process.

- B. <u>Complaints</u>. The District agrees to notify the School regarding any complaints about the School that the District receives, whether verbal or written. The notification shall be made within ten (10) business days of receipt of the complaint by the District and shall include information about the substance of complaint, together with copies of any written communications or evidence, taking into consideration any complainant's request for anonymity.
- C. <u>School Health or Safety Issues</u>. The District shall immediately notify the School of any circumstances requiring School closure, lockdown, emergency drills or any other action that may affect School health or safety.
- D. <u>Access to Data and Information</u>. The District will timely provide the School with access to any data and information pertaining to the School that it receives from the State or other sources including but not limited to test scores, Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) school improvement status, SPF, accreditation, special education, and funding information.
- E. <u>Accreditation Data and Process</u>. The District shall provide to the School in a timely manner the data used by the Colorado Department of Education ("Department") to conduct its analysis of the

School's performance and the Department's initial recommendation considering the type of performance plan the School should be required to implement. The District shall give due consideration to any appeal made by the School to the plan assignment, provided that the School has submitted valid and reliable data for consideration in accordance with a reasonable deadline established by the District. The District shall present any appeal it reasonably determines to be valid to the Department in accordance with CCR 301-1-10.03. The District shall provide to the School in a timely manner the final plan assignment determination that the School shall implement, the final accreditation status assigned to the School and the District's assessment of the progress made by the School toward the goals and objectives set forth in Section 6.3 of this Contract.

F. Access to Student Records. The School shall timely make available to the District information regarding special education and related services for students of the School, and additionally, upon request of the District, shall provide cumulative files of a student or students to the extent necessary in order to comply with reporting requirements imposed by applicable state or federal law. The District shall timely make available to the School cumulative files and/or student information, including but not limited to information regarding special education and related services for students of the School. The School shall use such information exclusively for fulfillment of its educational responsibilities or for compliance with the law and shall not use student information acquired from the District for any other purpose.

2.2 School Rights and Responsibilities.

A. Records. The School agrees to comply with all federal, state, and District record keeping and reporting requirements including those pertaining to students, governance, and finance. The School shall be notified in a timely manner following adoption of new or materially modified District policies concerning the maintenance, retention, and disclosure of student records. The School's obligation herein includes maintaining up-to-date information about enrolled students in the District's student information system. In addition, the School and the District shall ensure that records for students enrolling in the School or other District schools are transferred in a timely manner, but not to exceed fourteen (14) business days following request for the same unless prior approval for a delay is provided by the requesting entity. Financial records shall be reported online in accordance with the Financial Transparency Act and any other federal and state laws addressing financial transparency and reconciled at least monthly. All records shall be maintained at the School and shall be open to inspection, consistent with law, during reasonable business hours. The School further agrees to assist the District in accessing or reviewing any records as part of its oversight responsibility or to address its compliance requirements.

B. Notification Provided to the District.

i. <u>Timely Notice</u>. The School shall timely notify the District (and other appropriate authorities) in the following situations:

- a) The discipline of employees at the School arising from misconduct or behavior that may have resulted in harm to students or others, or that constituted serious violations of law including an incident of school violence, as that term is defined by C.R.S. § 24-10-106.3; or
- b) Any complaints filed against the School by any governmental agency including, but not limited to OCR, CCRD, and EEOC.
- ii. Immediate Notice: The School shall immediately notify the District of any of the following:
 - a) Conditions that may cause it to vary from the terms of this Contract, applicable District requirements, or applicable federal or state law;
 - Any circumstance requiring the unplanned closure of the School, including, but not limited to, a natural disaster, such as an earthquake, storm, flood or other weather related event, other extraordinary emergency, or destruction of or damage to the School facility or facilities;
 - c) The arrest, dismissal or resignation of any members of the Charter Board or School employees for a crime punishable as a felony, any crime related to the misappropriation of funds or theft, or any misdemeanor criminal offenses involving children. Additionally, the School shall comply with the provisions of C.R.S. § 22-30.5-110.7 and other relevant laws as required.
 - d) Misappropriation of funds;
 - e) A default on any obligation, which shall include debts for which payments are past due by sixty (60) days or more; or
 - f) A failure to maintain its corporate status with the Colorado Secretary of State's Office that is not cured within sixty (60) days of notice of the same.
- C. <u>Compliance</u>. The School shall comply with all federal and state laws, local ordinances, and District policies applicable to charter schools, except to the extent that the School has obtained waivers from state law and District policies in accordance with Section 4.5. A list of some but not all, of the federal and state laws with which the School must comply are listed in **Attachment 2**. Lack of inclusion in **Attachment 2** does not excuse noncompliance or non-performance by the School.
- D. <u>Satisfaction Surveys</u>. The School shall conduct regular staff, parent, and student satisfaction surveys and shall share de-identified, aggregated results with the School Community and the District's Choice Programming Office
- E. <u>Reports</u>. The School shall provide to the District in a timely manner any reports necessary and reasonably required for the District to meet its oversight and reporting obligations. Required reports include, but are not limited to those listed below along with projected due dates for the

current school year. Timely written notification shall be provided when due dates are changed or additional reports are to be provided. The District will annually update the list of required reports and due dates and provide this information to the School. Failure to provide reports within ten (10) calendar days after the date due is a material violation of this Contract, and the District may take actions outlined in Section 2.2.H. If any date identified in this Section and its Subsections falls on a Saturday, Sunday or a legal holiday, the report shall be due on the next following business day.

- i. Reports Related to Accreditation. The School shall provide the District all required documents set forth on the Data Submission timeline recorded within Charter Tools that include, but are not limited to: (1) a financial statement disclosing costs of administration, instruction, facilities, instructional materials, and other categories of expenditures, and revenues; (2) a description of the assessments used to measure student progress; (3) a summary of student assessment results, including evidence the School met, exceeded, or made reasonable progress toward meeting its objectives; (4) a description of the staffing of the School, summarizing the qualifications of staff members in accordance with the Every Student Succeeds Act ("ESSA"), if required by CDE or the District; (5) a description of the District services provided to the School and their effectiveness and efficiency; and (7) Colorado Department of Education annual report requirements not otherwise listed above.
- ii. <u>Financial Reports</u>. Required financial reports in to posting financial date on-line in accordance with C.R.S. §§ 22-44-301 et. seq.
 - a) Proposed budget on or before April 15.
 - b) Projected enrollment on or before November 1.
 - c) Final revised School budget on or before May 15.
 - d) Quarterly and Year-End financial reporting: In accordance with Section 7.8, School shall prepare quarterly financial reports for the District in compliance with C.R.S. § 22-45-102(I)(b), and post required reports pursuant to C.R.S. §§ 22-44-301 et seq. Such reports shall be submitted to the District on or before the following dates:
 - a. 1st Quarter by October 31;
 - b. 2nd Quarter by January 31;
 - c. 3rd Quarter by April 30; and
 - d. 4th Quarter by August 30.

An unaudited year-end financial report shall be submitted by August 30. Any other year-end reports shall be submitted upon request.

- e) Reporting of Audit: Annual audit drafts are due by October 15 and final copies on or before October 31. Audit information includes an audit performed by a Certified Public Accountant, CDE data pipeline file, and CDE Assurances for Financial Accreditation.
- iii. <u>School Calendar</u>. The School has provided the school calendar for 2020-2021 on or before October 1, 2019. For future school years, the School shall provide the school calendar on or before October 1 of the prior school year.

- iv. Health and Safety Information. The following information shall be reported, including:
 - a) an updated monthly report of fire and safety drills for the current school year pursuant to the School's Emergency Drills Summary on or before the last day of each month;
 - b) a report of previous year's fire and other safety drills shall be submitted by August 1;
 - c) updated emergency plans, emergency contact information, etc. to be submitted by September 1, and within seven (7) business days of any revisions thereafter.
- v. <u>Bond Documentation</u>. The School shall provide closing documents and bank statements no later than five (5) business days after request by District.
- vi. <u>Safe School Plan</u>. The School shall comply with the Colorado Safe Schools Act, including C.R.S. § 22-32-109.1 and shall comply with District policy addressing safe schools, including Policy No. ADD and complete the required information annually by August 31 of each school year. The School shall submit the information to the District's Director of Security and the District's Choice Programming Office. The District's Security Office will be responsible for communicating the information to local responders.
- vii. <u>Governance Information</u>. The School shall provide the following information to the District's Choice Programming Office before the dates identified below:
 - a) Charter Board membership (i.e., names/contact info, terms) August 15;
 - b) Charter Board member conflict of interest disclosures August 15; and
 - c) Current Bylaws within ten (10) business days after any material changes.
- viii. <u>Insurance Certification</u>. The School shall annually provide insurance certification to the District's Choice Programming Office by August 15 for each year of the Contract's term.
- E. <u>Indemnification</u>. To the extent permitted by law and not covered by insurance or not otherwise barred by the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, the District and School each agree to indemnify and hold the other and its respective employees, directors, officers, agents and assigns harmless from all liability, claims and demands of third parties arising on account of personal injury, sickness, disease, death, property loss, or damage or any other losses of any kind whatsoever that are proximately caused by the negligent acts of the indemnitor or its respective employees, directors, officers, agents and assigns. The forgoing provision shall not be deemed a relinquishment or waiver of any applicable bar or limitation on liability provided by the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act or other law.
- F. <u>Procedures for Amendment to Governance Documents</u>. The School shall follow the requirements of any applicable laws and governance documents of the School, including any applicable bylaws, and shall provide the District with notice of any such material modifications, as defined in Section 3.1 below. The bylaws, governance documents, or policies of the School shall include a

- requirement that each Charter Board member annually sign a conflict of interest disclosure, which shall at a minimum meet the requirements set forth in **Attachment 3**.
- G. <u>District-School Dispute Resolution Procedures</u>. In the event any dispute arises between the District and the School concerning this Contract, and are not subject to immediate appeal to The State Board of Education (the "State Board"), including but not limited to the implementation of or waiver from any District policies, regulations or procedures, such disputes shall be subject to the dispute resolution process set forth in this Section, unless specifically otherwise provided.
 - i. The School and the District agree that the existence and details of a dispute notwithstanding, both Parties shall continue their performance hereunder without delay except for any performance which may be directly affected by such dispute.
 - ii. Either party shall notify the other party that a dispute exists between them within 30 (thirty) days from the date the dispute arises. Such notification shall be in writing and shall identify the article and Section of the Agreement that is in dispute and the grounds for the position that such article and Section is in dispute. The matter shall be immediately submitted to the Head of the School and the Superintendent of the School District, or their respective designees, for further consideration and discussions to attempt to resolve the dispute.
 - iii. In the event these representatives are unable to resolve the dispute informally pursuant to this procedure within 30 days after the date of notification by one to the other of the existence of such dispute, then either party may elect to submit the matter to the Boards of the School and the District for their consideration. The submission to the Boards shall be made in writing to the other party and to the Board Presidents for delivery to the Boards, no later than 40 days after the initial date of notification by one party to the other of the existence of the dispute. The Presidents of both Boards are required to place the item on the agenda at the earliest meetings for discussion by the respective Boards. The Board Presidents are required to inform each other in writing, the resolution proposed by their respective Board's within 10 days after the board meeting at which the item is discussed. The Presidents of the Boards may elect to meet to identify possible solutions.
 - iv. In the event that the matter is not resolved by the Boards, then the matter may be submitted to mediation by notice given by the requesting party (the "moving party") in writing to the other party within thirty (30) days following the Board meetings. The 30 days shall be determined by the date of the last Board meeting at which the matter is discussed.
 - v. If a Party requests mediation, the Parties shall submit the matter to an independent mediator, who shall be agreed upon by the Parties within fifteen (15) calendar days following the moving party's written request for mediation. If the parties are unable to agree upon a mediator within that time, the Parties shall jointly obtain a list of available mediators from the Judicial Arbiter Group, Denver, Colorado and have it delivered to the

non-moving party, who shall strike one, return the list to the moving party, and so forth, until one name remains. The remaining person shall be selected as the mediator. This striking process shall be completed within ten (10) days after delivery of the list to the non-moving party.

- vi. The mediation shall be scheduled and concluded within one hundred twenty (120) days of the moving party's written request for mediation, with final written findings entered by the mediator and served on both Parties within said 120-day timeframe. The mediator shall also apportion all costs reasonably related to the mediation equally between both Parties. The mediation process shall be closed to the public and all information submitted during mediation shall be confidential to the extent permitted by law. If the dispute is still not resolved at the conclusion of the mediation, the mediator shall make an advisory recommendation to the District Board, which shall in turn make a decision on the matter and release the mediator's written findings within thirty (30) days of its receipt of the advisory recommendation. The decision of the District Board shall be final; provided, however, that the School may appeal to the State Board concerning those matters within the State Board's jurisdiction in accordance with governing law.
- H. <u>School Violations of Law or this Contract</u>. If the School is subject to nonrenewal or revocation for any of the reasons listed in C.R.S. § 22-30.5-110(3), or any of the other reasons listed in this Contract, is in violation of state or federal law or regulations, or otherwise materially breaches the Contract, the District may, but is not required to, impose other remedies prior to initiating revocation procedures in accordance with Section 11.3. Remedies include, but are not limited to, those listed below. These remedies may be applied individually, in succession, or simultaneously. Prior to taking any of the actions below, the District shall send a notice as provided in subsection I below.
 - i. <u>Withholding Funds</u>. This remedy may be applied in situations where the School could reasonably take actions to remedy the breach prior to the withholding of funds. The District may only withhold funds in situations as allowed by C.R.S. § 22-30.5-105(2)(c)(IV). Any action taken pursuant to this subsection is subject to review as provided in C.R.S. § 22-30.5-112(8).
 - ii. Plan Submission. The District may require the submission of a plan to remedy the deficiency. Upon the written request of the District, the School shall develop a plan to remedy the failure or deficiency and submit it to the District for review and comment. The plan may be revised at the discretion of the School. The District may require the School to review and revise the plan if it reasonably determines that the plan is not effective in remedying the deficiency. This remedy may be applied if the School fails (a) to make progress toward achieving its goals and objectives as described in this Contract after a reasonable period of time, (b) to achieve District accreditation requirements, (c) to implement its educational program as described in this Contract after a reasonable period of time, or (d) fails to complete two or more required reports by the established deadlines.

- iii. <u>Seeking Technical Assistance</u>. The District may require the School to seek technical assistance from a provider if the School is required to prepare and implement a priority improvement plan or turnaround plan. If the School has an education management provider, the School shall seek technical assistance from a provider other than the School's education management provider.
- iv. Exercise of Emergency Powers. The District may request that the Commissioner issue a temporary or preliminary order in accordance with C.R.S. §§ 22-30.5-701 et seq., if the conditions of an emergency exist, as defined therein.
- I. <u>Procedural Guidelines for School Violations of Law or this Contract</u>. Prior to applying a remedy other than seeking an order under the Emergency Powers set forth in C.R.S. §§ 22-30.5-701 *et seq.*, the District shall, to the extent practicable, engage in the following process:
 - i. The District shall give the School written notice of a deficiency. The notice shall state the deficiency, the basis for the finding, the time by which the District expects the deficiency to be remedied, and the expected remedy.
 - ii. The District shall give the School a reasonable opportunity to contest the District's determination that a breach has occurred. In a non-emergency situation, this means the Lead Administrator or his designee shall be given an opportunity to meet with the Superintendent or his designee to discuss the notice within five (5) business days.
 - iii. If the breach is not cured within the time specified in the notice, the District may apply remedies 2.2.H (i) through (iv).
- J. <u>District Violations of School Law or this Contract</u>. If the School believes that the District has violated any provision of this Contract or applicable law, the School may initiate dispute resolution procedures in accordance with Section 2.2.G, file an appeal with the State Board, or seek other remedies provided by law.
- K. <u>Emergency Powers</u>. If the District seeks a preliminary order under the Emergency Powers set forth in C.R.S. §§ 22-30.5-701 *et seq.*, it shall follow the procedures set forth therein.

SECTION THREE: SCHOOL GOVERNANCE

3.1 Governance.

The School's governance documents and bylaws shall not conflict with the School's obligation to operate in a manner consistent with this Contract. The Charter Board will adopt and operate under policies that provide for governance of the operation of the School in a manner consistent with this Contract. The Charter Board shall operate in accordance with these documents. Any material modification of the governance documents and bylaws shall be made in accordance with the procedures described in Section 2.2.F of this Contract. As used herein, a "material modification" shall include a modification that

significantly increases the number or percentages of votes required to take major actions, that changes the selection method or qualifications of the Charter Board or changes the purpose of the entity.

3.2 Corporate Purpose.

The purpose of the School as set forth in its governance documents shall be limited to the operation of a charter school pursuant to the Colorado Charter Schools Act, C.R.S. §§ 22-30.5-101 *et seq.* and purposes ancillary thereto and in support thereof.

3.3 Strategic Planning.

The School shall undergo yearly strategic planning and shall hold yearly strategic planning sessions(s) to update the School's Strategic plan and to adopt a plan for the term of the Charter Contract which shall be shared with the District's Choice Programming Office and parents of students enrolled in the School

3.4 Transparency.

The School shall make Charter Board-adopted policies, meeting agendas and minutes, Charter School's School Accountability Committee meeting agendas and minutes, and related documents readily available for public inspection including posting of such information on the School's Website. The School shall also post on its website in a timely manner information about Charter Board members, Charter Board meetings, financial information and audits, relevant School documents, the School's process for resolving public complaints, and other information that may be of interest to students, parents, and community members. The School shall conduct meetings consistent with principles of transparency, the Colorado Open Meetings and Open Records laws, and shall adopt and strictly enforce a conflict of interest policy including a policy to avoid conflicts of interest between the School and any education management provider whose services are retained by the School.

3.5 Complaints.

- A. The School shall establish a process for resolving public complaints, including complaints regarding curriculum, which shall include an opportunity for complainants to be heard. The School shall submit to the District for approval its process for resolving public complaints, including complaints regarding curriculum, which must provide an opportunity to be heard and an appeal process that provides for a final administrative appeal to be heard by the Charter Board. Any material changes to the process shall be submitted to the District for approval prior to implementation.
- B. To the extent that the District received a complaint regarding the School, District agrees to notify the School within ten (10) days of receipt by the District and shall include information about the substance of the complaint, taking into consideration any complainant's request for anonymity. Thereafter, any such complaint shall be addressed consistent with Subsection 3.4.A. above. The District shall be notified of the Resolution of the complaint within thirty (30) business days of resolution by notification to the District's Choice Office.

3.6 Contracting for Educational Services.

Unless approved by the District in writing, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, the School shall not enter into a contract or subcontract for the management or administration of its instructional program or services, including special education and related services. If the School desires to enter into a contract or subcontract for the management or administration of its instructional program or services, then at a minimum, such contract or subcontract shall satisfy the requirements set forth in **Attachment** 4. If the School fails to comply with this Section, it shall be a material breach of the Contract.

3.7 Contracting for Operational and Administrative Services.

- A. Pursuant to relevant law, the School may contract with third party providers for operational and administrative services. The School shall follow applicable laws, as they apply to charter schools, related to procuring and contracting for goods and services and adhere to best practices, including standards related to arms-length negotiations and arrangements and conflicts of interest. The School will adopt policies and procedures relating to the procurement and contracting of goods and services. The District may offer guidance on such policies and review contracts on a case by case basis as requested by the School.
- B. The District acknowledges that the School may contract with a charter school management consultant for the operational and administrative services. This Contract and the District's obligations hereunder are conditioned upon School developing an agreement with such charter school management consultant that satisfies the requirements set forth in **Attachment 4**. If School fails to comply with this provision, it shall be a material breach of the Contract.

3.8 Volunteer Requirements.

Any requirement adopted by the School that requires parents to commit to or accrue a number of volunteer hours shall be subject to a waiver process that considers individual family circumstances, and the School shall not condition the continued enrollment of any student on the commitment of the student's parents to provide any number of volunteer hours or donations in lieu thereof. A copy of the School's volunteer policy and any changes thereto shall be provided to the District.

3.9 Conflict of Interest.

Members of the Charter Board or any governing committee established for the School shall comply with state law and District policies and regulations regarding ethics and conflict of interest. Subject to approval of the District as applicable, if the School enters into a contract with a charter school management consultant, then School acknowledges and agrees that its board members shall not be employed by such consultant or such consultant's affiliate and shall not be employed with another charter school who retains the services of such consultant.

SECTION FOUR: OPERATION OF SCHOOL AND WAIVERS

4.1 Operational Powers.

The School shall be fiscally responsible for its own operations, and shall have authority independently to exercise the following powers (together with such powers as provided for elsewhere in this Contract and as allowed by the Act): contracting for goods and services; preparation of budgets; selection, supervision, evaluation, and determination of compensation for personnel; promotion and termination of personnel; leasing facilities for the School; accepting and expending gifts, donations, or grants of any kind in accordance with such conditions prescribed by the donor as are consistent with law and this Contract; and adoption of policies and Bylaws consistent with the terms of this Contract.

4.2 Evaluations and Trainings.

- A. <u>Lead Administrator Evaluation</u>. The Charter Board shall conduct a performance evaluation of the Lead Administrator at least annually in accordance with C.R.S. § 22-9-106, unless waived, in which case a replacement plan and rationale shall be submitted and approved in accordance with Section 4.5 of this Agreement.
- B. <u>Employee Evaluations</u>. The Lead Administrator or his/her designee shall conduct performance evaluations of the School's employees at least annually in accordance with C.R.S. § 22-9-106, unless waived, in which case a replacement plan and rationale shall be submitted and approved in accordance with Section 4.5 of this Agreement.
- C. <u>Training</u>. The Charter Board shall adopt a policy for its annual training plan. Further Charter Board members will satisfactorily complete the online charter school governing board training modules recommended by the Department, or comparable training applicable to the governance model implemented by the Charter Board of Directors and the Montessori philosophy, within a year of: (a) executing this Contract (for those members currently serving on the Board or provide evidence of prior completion) or (b) being seated on the Board (for all future Board members), whichever comes first. Failure to complete this requirement will be noted in the Annual Performance Report Compiled by the District.

4.3 Transportation and Food Services.

- A. <u>Transportation</u>. The District and the School acknowledge and agree that transportation is not provided to students attending the School by the District, unless separately arranged by contract with the District. The School shall be responsible for providing transportation services, if any, to students attending the School. The District and the School agree that enrollment at the School is a choice and as such students with disabilities are generally not eligible for transportation services.
- B. <u>Food Services</u>. If the School will be providing food service, the School shall provide free and reduced price meals to needy students in accordance with applicable federal and state law and District policy.

4.4 Insurance.

The School shall purchase insurance protecting the School and Charter Board, employees, and volunteers (if allowable by policy), and District where appropriate, consisting of comprehensive general liability insurance, errors and omissions liability insurance (school entity liability insurance), and such other insurance as identified below which identifies the minimum coverages for the current school year:

Comprehensive general liability - \$2,000,000 Per Occurrence/\$5,000,000 Annual Aggregate.

Sexual Molestation - \$5,000,000.

Officers, directors and employees errors and omissions - \$2,000,000.

Property insurance - As required by landlord.

Motor vehicle liability (if appropriate) - \$1,000,000.

Crime coverage: \$100,000.

Bonding (if appropriate):

Minimum amounts: \$25,000.

Maximum amounts: \$100,000.

Workers' compensation - (as required by state law).

The District shall provide at least sixty (60) days' prior written notice if these coverage limits are changed, and all changes shall be commercially reasonable. Insurance terms and conditions must be reasonably acceptable to the District and underwritten by insurers that are legally authorized in the State of Colorado and that are rated by A.M. Best Company not lower than "A-VII". Use by the School of the Colorado School Districts Self Insurance Pool will not require preapproval by the District. The School shall provide certificates of insurance to the District's Risk Manager by June 1 annually. All of the School's insurance policies purchased by the School shall state that coverage shall not be suspended, voided, cancelled, reduced in coverage or in limits, except after thirty (30) calendar days prior written notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, sent to the School and the District's Risk Manager. The School shall notify the District's Risk Manager within ten (10) calendar days if for any reason there is a lapse in insurance coverage. The School is solely responsible for any deductibles payable under the policies purchased by the School. Both Parties shall secure policies that are primary and noncontributory to insurance obtained by the other party and/or any obligation of indemnification under this contract.

4.5 Waivers.

A. State Laws and Regulations.

i. <u>Automatic Waivers</u>. Pursuant to C.R.S. § 22-30.5-103, automatic waivers are those automatically granted upon the establishment of a charter contract. Pursuant to C.R.S. § 22-30.5-104(6), the State Board will adopt, by rule, a list of automatic waivers for which the School is *not* required to submit a replacement plan, or statement, to the Colorado Department of Education, to specify the manner in which the School intends to comply with the intent of the state statute or State Board rule. The list in effect as of the Effective Date is attached in **Attachment 5**.

- <u>Waiver Requests</u>. Waivers are neither necessary nor appropriate when a statute or rule by express terms does not apply to a charter school, nor when a District power or duty has been fully delegated, as more specifically stated in this Contract, to the School. The School is expected to only seek waivers if a statute or rule applies to the School and the waiver is consistent with the School's operational or educational needs.
- iii. Procedures for Non-automatic Waiver Requests. If School complies with the timely provision of the School's rationale in support of waiver request from District policies, then District Board agrees to jointly request waiver of the state laws and regulations that are listed in Attachment
 6. To the extent the State Board does not grant the requested waivers or imposes conditions upon the School with respect to such waivers, it is agreed that representatives of the Parties shall meet to negotiate the effect of such State Board action.
- iv. Subsequent Waiver Requests. The School may request additional non-automatic waivers. Upon receipt of such request, the District shall have thirty (30) calendar days to review the request and, thereafter, shall present the matter before the District Board at its next regular meeting. The District Board shall, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, have thirty (30) calendar days to consider the matter prior to rendering a decision at a regular meeting. The District agrees to jointly request such a waiver from the State Board, if the District's Board first approves the request. State Board approval of requests to waive State law or regulations shall not be unreasonably withheld. To the extent the State Board does not grant the requested waivers or imposes conditions upon the School with respect to such waivers, it is agreed that representatives of the Parties shall meet to negotiate the effect of such State Board action. Any such requests for waivers must include a statement articulating how the School plans to comply with the intent of the statute, rule, or policy for which waiver is required.

B. <u>District Policies</u>.

i. Applicable Waivers Pending CASB Policy Update and District's Board Adoption After Policy Review. District and School agree that waivers in place for the current 2019-20 school year attached at Attachment 7 shall be carried over and enforced during the period of time when District undertakes a comprehensive policy review with the assistance of the Colorado Association of School Boards (CASB), should such comprehensive policy review be incomplete as of the date Parties have entered into this agreement. Notice of all policy additions and policy revisions will be provided by District to School no later than fifteen (15) calendar days after completion of the Board's action on the comprehensive policy review with CASB. Thereafter, School agrees to submit a request for waivers of District policy within sixty (60) calendar days. Upon receipt of such request, the District shall have sixty (60) calendar days to review the request and, thereafter, shall present the matter before the District Board at its next regular meeting. The District Board shall, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, have sixty (60) calendar days to consider the matter prior to rendering a decision at a regular meeting. Waivers of District policies may be granted only to the extent permitted by state

law. Waiver of District policies shall not be unreasonably withheld. Any such requests for waivers must include a statement articulating how the School plans to comply with the intent of the statute, rule, or policy for which waiver is required. The list of waivers of District policy following completion of this process following the District's comprehensive Board review shall be attached to this agreement as **Attachment 8**.

- ii. <u>Additional Waivers</u>. To the extent additional waivers are granted or waivers are otherwise amended, they shall be attached to this Contract at **Attachment 8** which shall be amended to reflect the additional waiver and its effective date.
- iii. <u>Subsequent Waiver Requests</u>. The School may request additional waivers. Upon receipt of such request, the District shall have thirty (30) calendar days to review the request and, thereafter, shall present the matter before the District Board at its next regular meeting. The District Board shall, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, have thirty (30) calendar days to consider the matter prior to rendering a decision at a regular meeting. Waivers of District policies may be granted only to the extent permitted by state law. Waiver of District policies shall not be unreasonably withheld. Any such requests for waivers must include a statement articulating how the School plans to comply with the intent of the statute, rule, or policy for which waiver is required.
- iv. Waiver Requests After Policy Adoption or Revision by District. To the extent that District adopts a new District policy and/or revises District policy after completion of its comprehensive policy review discussed at Subsection 4.5.B.i. above, notice shall be provided to the Charter School within thirty (30) calendar days after final District Board action. The School may request a waiver to such new policy or revised District policy within thirty (30) calendar days after the date notice was given to the School. The District shall have thirty (30) calendar days to review the request and, thereafter, shall present the matter before the District Board at its next regular meeting. The District Board shall, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, have thirty (30) calendar days to consider the matter prior to rendering a decision at a regular meeting. Waivers of District policies may be granted only to the extent permitted by state law. Waiver of District policies shall not be unreasonably withheld. Any such requests for waivers must include a statement articulating how the School plans to comply with the intent of the statute, rule, or policy for which waiver is required.

4.6 Bidding Requirements.

Unless purchased from or through the District, contractual services and supplies, materials and equipment shall be procured through a system of competitive bidding, as required by the School's policy, which will comport with best practices for charter schools and state law.

4.7 Traffic Planning.

Traffic issues and congestion are a common problem for Charter Schools and the neighborhoods that surround Charter Schools. Charter School site location and the process of student loading and unloading

is critical for safe and efficient traffic operations both on school property and the surrounding roadway network. Charter School staff, parents and students need to be aware of this reality and participate in providing a safe and organized flow of traffic. To that end, a Transportation Management Plan (TMP) shall be developed by the Charter School administration staff and a Professional Traffic Engineer or Traffic Planner, with any assistance that the local government jurisdiction is willing to provide. The Charter School administration shall seek approval of the TMP by the local government jurisdiction. The TMP shall serve as the framework for morning drop-off and afternoon pick-up operations. The elements of the TMP will be used to develop the Charter School's Traffic Impact Analysis which identifies area roadway network improvements necessary to accommodate the traffic generated by the school. Components of the TMP shall include, as applicable:

- a list of TMP related contacts (school staff)
- loading zone information and operation
- communication information and operation
- volunteer policies and training
- walk-in/bike-in procedures
- rules/regulations and fines
- parking management including special event parking and any agreements in place for offsite parking
- inclement weather procedures and guidelines
- busing information and operations
- alternative strategies to be invoked if/when original strategies become unsuccessful.

The TMP shall be adhered to by the Charter School and must be readily available to all parents and students. Any physical changes to the school site (such as building expansion, parking lot revision, stacking lane revision, etc.) or changes in enrollment will require an amendment to the TMP, in addition to local government land use approvals. TMP's and Traffic Impact Analyses are site specific, therefore, if a Charter School changes locations, a new TMP and Traffic Impact Analysis will be required. Any amendments to the TMP shall be coordinated with and approval sought from the local government jurisdiction.

SECTION FIVE: SCHOOL ENROLLMENT AND DEMOGRAPHICS

5.1 School Grade Levels.

The School may serve students in grades Pre-K-8 at the DCS Montessori property location with addresses at 311 Castle Pines Parkway, Castle Pines, CO 80108 and at 241 Max. Dr., Castle Pines, CO 80108 within the geographic boundaries of the District.

5.2 Student Demographics.

As required by the Colorado Charter Schools Act, C.R.S. § 22-30.5-104(3), School enrollment procedures shall be conducted by the School in a nondiscriminatory manner. The School shall implement a recruitment and enrollment plan that ensures that it is open to any child who resides in the District. The School is committed to the goal of enrolling and retaining a student population that will be reasonably representative of the percentage of students that are eligible for free or reduced lunch, English language learners, and special education programs within the District average, taking into account the

demographics of other public schools within a reasonable proximity to the School. The Parties acknowledge that the School's good faith effort to enroll and retain said representative populations, may not, in and of itself, ensure achievement of this goal, and that as a public school, the School cannot turn away students that meet its enrollment procedures as described in **Attachment 9.**

5.3 Maximum and Minimum Enrollment.

The School and the District agree that during the term of this Contract, the School's total enrollment shall not exceed the capacity of the School's facility and site. The minimum enrollment is determined to be the lowest enrollment necessary for financial viability, as reasonably determined by both Parties.

5.4 Eligibility for Enrollment.

The School shall limit enrollment of students accepted through the process outlined below, including enrollment procedures for students with disabilities, to those who meet the School's age and grade requirements, are not otherwise ineligible to enroll based on criteria in Article 33 of Title 22 or who meet the criteria in C.R.S. § 22-33-106(3)(f) in another District school. All enrollment decisions shall be made in accordance with applicable state and federal law and policy.

5.5 Enrollment Preferences, Selection Method, Timeline and Procedures.

- A. It is agreed that enrollment preferences and selection methods are left to the discretion of the School so long as School complies with requirements of state and federal law, including allowance for equal educational opportunities.
- B. School agrees to adhere to District open enrollment timelines and procedures as described in **Attachment 10.**

5.6 Admission Process and Procedures for Enrollment of Students with Disabilities

- A. The School shall conduct its admission process, including any lottery or similar process, without inquiry into the disability status of students.
- B. Following receipt of an application for enrollment and, if applicable, success in any lottery or similar process, the School shall determine whether a student has been identified as a child with disabilities eligible for special education and related services pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, 20 U.S.C. §§ 1401 et seq. ("IDEA") or an individual with a disability under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 ("Section 504"), and/or the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA"). If so, the School shall obtain a copy of the student's individualized education program ("IEP") or Section 504 plan
- C. The School recognizes and agrees that it is solely and exclusively responsible for providing services and accommodations to students who have a disability within the meaning of Section 504 and the ADA, but are not eligible for special education and related services under the IDEA, and that

nothing in this Contract shall be construed to require the District to provide services or accommodations to such students.

- D. After receipt by School of the student's IEP, the School's multidisciplinary IEP Team and District staff shall review the IEP to determine whether the student can be appropriately served at the School.
 - 1. School agrees that it should be able to serve the student and the student should be enrolled at the School if the student's placement as identified in the IEP under review is "moderate needs" or comparable.
 - 2. If the student's placement as identified in the IEP under review is a "center-based" program or a separate school, the student's attendance at the School is contingent upon the determination by the multidisciplinary IEP team, which includes District staff, that the student can receive a free appropriate public education in the least restrictive environment at the School.
 - 3. If the determination of the multidisciplinary IEP team is that a free appropriate public education cannot be provided at the School, the student's attendance shall be denied and the District shall be responsible to place the student in another public school to enable the student to receive a free appropriate public education in the least restrictive environment.
 - E. Admission of applicants with an IEP or Section 504 Plan shall be in compliance with District requirements and procedures concerning the education of students with disabilities. Every student who is admitted with an IEP or Section 504 Plan from his/her previous school shall be placed directly in a program that meets the requirements of such IEP or Section 504 Plan, unless and until a review staffing by the IEP team or Plan review meeting is held and the IEP or Section 504 Plan is changed.
 - F. An application for attendance at School may be denied for a student with disabilities in the same manner and for the same reasons as such application may be denied for a student without disabilities.

5.7 Participation in Other District Programs.

No student may be jointly enrolled in the School and another District school or program without the written permission of the District and the School. Such written permission shall include the manner in which the costs of instruction shall be divided between the School and the District. Payment by the School to the District, if any, pursuant to any such agreement shall be deemed payment for a purchased service under the Charter Schools Act.

5.8 Non-Resident Admissions.

Subject to its enrollment guidelines, the School shall be open to any child who resides within the District and to any child who resides outside the District, subject to compliance with applicable Colorado public schools of choice statutes, District policy (unless otherwise waived) and this Contract. If the School has more applicants than it has space, preference shall be given to those students who reside within the District. The School shall handle denial of admission in a manner consistent with state law and District policy/regulations. Once accepted for enrollment, a non-District resident student may reenroll for subsequent school years until completing his or her schooling at the School.

5.9 Student Movement After October 1.

After October 1, any movement of students between the School and any District school, including the school serving the student's resident address that is not operated pursuant to a charter school contract, shall be in accordance with applicable law and District policy.

5.10 Expulsion and Denial of Admission.

The School agrees that it shall comply with all District policies/regulations concerning student attendance, standards of conduct and discipline, unless and until the School adopts its own written policies in accordance with this Contract and applicable law. Where the School's Administration and/or Charter Board recommends a student for expulsion, the proceedings shall be referred to the District for handling through the District's expulsion processes. However, the Charter Board, or its designee, shall make findings of fact and recommendations which shall be provided to the District's Superintendent or designee for use and consideration when the District implements its expulsion processes. Any decision to expel a Charter School student by the District Board shall specify which District schools the student is expelled from attending and which schools, if any, the student may attend as an alternative. Any general education services required by law to be provided to suspended or expelled School students shall be the sole responsibility of the School, in cooperation with the District, with all costs for such services to be borne by the School. Any special education and related services required by law to be provided to suspended or expelled students shall be the sole responsibility of the School, in cooperation with the District, with all costs for such services to be borne by the School.

The District's Board shall have final authority regarding appeals in student expulsion cases.

5.11 Continuing Enrollment.

Pursuant to Colorado state law, students who enroll in the School shall remain enrolled in the School through the highest grade served by the School, absent expulsion, graduation, court ordered placement, or placement in a different school pursuant to an IEP and the School shall be considered the student's home school for purposes of choice enrollment. Students wishing to transfer from the School to another school in the District may do so only through the District's within-District choice enrollment and transfer procedures.

SECTION SIX: EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM

6.1 Vision.

The vision set forth in the Renewal Application is accepted by the District, as amended by this Contract, which is: DCS Montessori Charter School students enrich the world through positive and substantial contribution in their chosen endeavors. DCS Students: Love learning. Are engaged and passionate. Are self-motivated and self-confident. Are responsible citizens. Respect themselves, others, and their environment. Are critical thinkers. Are leaders.

6.2 Mission.

The mission set forth in the Renewal Application is accepted by the District, as amended by this Contract, which is: Provide students with an opportunity to acquire an education based upon an authentic and accredited curriculum founded on the educational philosophy of Maria Montessori.

6.3 Goals, Objectives, and Pupil Performance Standards.

The goals, objectives and pupil performance standards set forth in the Application are accepted by the District, as amended by this Contract, and subject to the following requirements:

- A. Accreditation. The School shall be accredited in accordance with written District guidelines and state law. The School acknowledges that these indicators may change over time and that the District agrees to provide the School with opportunity for input into any proposed changes before they are finalized. The School shall comply with the educational accountability and or accreditation provisions of Colorado law, as amended from time to time, including but not limited to: the Educational Accountability Act of 2009, C.R.S. §§ 22-7-101 et seq.; the Education Reform Act, C.R.S. §§ 22-7-401 et seq.; the School Accountability Reporting Act, C.R.S. §§ 22-7-601 et seq.; Educational Accreditation Act of 1998, C.R.S. §§ 22-11-101 et seq.; and the Accreditation Rules of the State Board, including but not limited to tailoring educational programming to meet the individual needs of "exceptional children" as defined in such rules, unless waived.
- B. <u>Identification for Support and Improvement Under ESSA</u>. If the School has been identified or targeted for support and improvement, they must promptly address the areas identified as deficient.
- C. <u>District Finance, Governance, and Operations Standards</u>. The School shall meet or exceed District standards for charter schools in the areas of finance, governance and operations. The School acknowledges that these indicators may change over time and that the District agrees to provide the School with prior notice and an opportunity for input into any proposed changes before they are finalized. The School and the District agree that the School shall not be required to adopt any changes in District policy under this Section during the term of this Contract, unless required to by state or federal law.

Finance, governance, and operations indicators may be incorporated into accreditation indicators in A. above. If these indicators are addressed independent of accreditation, the language in Section 2.2.B and 2.2.E will need to be modified.

- D. <u>Opportunity for Comment</u>. Reasonable progress towards all goals in this Contract shall be evaluated through the Colorado School Performance Framework, any additional federal requirements, and any other agreed-upon measures and metrics. The School will be given an opportunity for input and comment before the District finalizes its assessment of the School's achievement on the objectives listed above.
- E. <u>Student Welfare and Safety</u>. The School shall comply, except as waived, with all District approved policies and regulations, and comply with all applicable federal and state laws, concerning student welfare, safety and health, including, without limitation, District policies and laws addressing the reporting of child abuse, accident prevention and disaster response and laws governing incidents of school violence under C.R.S. § 24-10-106.3, and any state regulations governing the operation of school facilities.
- F. Academically Exceptional Students. The School shall identify academically low-achieving, at-risk students, gifted and talented, and other "exceptional children" as defined by law, including in regulations adopted by the State Board, and shall provide its educational program to these students in a manner that appropriately serves their needs in accordance with applicable law, as set forth in the Application and this Contract.

6.4 Educational Program Characteristics.

The School shall implement and maintain the following characteristics of its educational program, subject to modification with the District's written approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, or delayed:

Standards that meet or exceed Colorado Academic Standards

Montessori Curriculum and Philosophy Whole-child Education, including Social/Emotional
LearningCommunity Partnerships

Parent Engagement

Multi-tiered System of Support

6.5 GED and On-Line Programs.

The School's educational program as contained in the application and currently operated and as reviewed by the District does not include an on-line program pursuant to C.R.S. §§ 22-33-104 et seq., or a GED and the School is accordingly prohibited from offering such online or GED programs.

6.6 Curriculum, Instructional Program and Pupil Performance Standards.

A. The School shall have the authority and responsibility for designing and implementing its educational program, subject to the conditions of this Contract. The educational program, pupil

performance standards and curriculum designed and implemented by the School shall meet or exceed the Colorado Academic Standards, shall be designed to enable each pupil to achieve such standards, and shall be consistent with the School's vision and mission.

B. With respect to each subject area not tested under the state's standardized testing program for which the District has developed embedded assessments designed to measure achievement of standards, the School shall notify the Lead Administrator in writing prior to July 1 of the fiscal year following the fiscal year in which such embedded assessments were developed as to whether it will use the District's embedded assessments or whether it will use its own embedded assessments. If the School intends to use its own embedded assessments, it shall submit its proposed assessment program for review with its written notice to the Lead Administrator, and may only implement and use its assessment program if approved by the District. The School shall adhere to all District timelines for developing (if applicable) and administering assessments.

6.7 Tuition and Fees.

- A. <u>Tuition</u>. The School shall not charge tuition, except as otherwise provided in C.R.S. § 22-20-109(5), C.R.S. § 22-32-115(1) and (2) and C.R.S. § 22-54-109, other than for PRE-K, before and after school programs, or as otherwise permitted by law.
- B. <u>Fees</u>. Student fees may be charged by the School so long as in accordance with applicable Colorado law, including but not limited to the provisions of C.R.S. § 22-32-110(1)(o) & (p) and C.R.S. § 22-32-117.
- C. <u>Indigent Students</u>. The School shall waive all fees for indigent students in accordance with applicable federal and state law. On all fee lists and schedules, the School shall include notification of the policy of waiver of fees for indigent students. The School shall survey its student population for eligibility for free and reduced lunches under federal guidelines in accordance with State Board regulations.

6.8 English Language Learners

The School shall provide resources and support to English language learners to ensure that English language learners are given meaningful access to grade level content, acquire proficiency in English, and achieve grade level standards. The School shall follow the District's procedures for identifying, assessing, monitoring and exiting English language learners.

6.9 Education of Students with Disabilities.

A. The School recognizes and agrees that it is solely and exclusively responsible for providing services and accommodations to students who have a disability within the meaning of Section 504 and the ADA, but are not eligible for special education and related services under the IDEA, and that nothing in this Contract shall be construed to require the District to provide services or accommodations to such students.

- B. School shall provide special education services to students eligible for special education services under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) whose special education placement as identified in the IEP is "moderate needs" or comparable.
- C. If the student's placement as identified in the IEP under review is a "center-based" program or a separate school, the student's attendance at the School is contingent upon the determination by the multidisciplinary IEP team that the student can receive a free appropriate public education in the least restrictive environment at the School.
- D. The District shall provide a menu of special education support services to the School, allowing the school to choose the best option to meet the needs of its students with disabilities. If the School hires its own special education teacher(s) they will be subject to a review of licensing by District personnel. Therefore, special education services at the School shall be commensurate with those provided at other District schools.
- E. The cost for special education services provided by the District pursuant to this Section is described in the DCSD Purchased Services Agreement, negotiated between the School and District on a yearly basis. In addition to these costs, the School shall be responsible for providing and paying the cost of defense for any and all charges, complaints or investigations concerning special education by the Office for Civil Rights (OCR), the Colorado Department of Education (state complaints), the Department's Federal Complaints Officer, or IDEA due process proceedings and the District shall be available for assistance and consultation. The District and the School agree that enrollment at the School is a choice and as such students with disabilities are generally not eligible for transportation services.
- F. The School agrees to comply with all Board policies and regulations and the requirements of federal and state laws and regulations concerning the education of children with disabilities, and shall provide for the attendance of any School employees who should be present at any meetings at which IEPs are developed or modified. If the School and the District disagree as to the correct interpretation or application of a statute or regulation concerning the education of students with disabilities, the District's position shall control.
- G. The School shall use District special education forms and procedures and shall document compliance with the requirements of federal and state law, including procedural due process. The District shall respect the School's curriculum, instructional program, and mission in the development of IEPs for students enrolled in the School.
- H. The School's special education teachers may participate in monthly staff meetings sponsored by the District and newly hired special education teachers shall attend District orientation sessions during the fall semester following their employment and be supported by a mentor selected by the District throughout the first year of employment.
- I. The District or the School may identify from time to time changes to the educational program of the School that (a) are reasonably necessary to comply with applicable law for educating students with disabilities, or (b) provide cost savings or other benefits in connection with educating students with disabilities. After good faith discussion of these changes with the School, the District shall have the right to require such changes

necessary to comply with law, and shall have the right to request other changes on behalf of students with disabilities.

J. Special education programs and services shall be available to each student as part of the regular school day in accordance with the least restrictive environment mandate of federal and state law.

6.10 Extracurricular and Interscholastic Activities.

Subject to the provisions of C.R.S. § 22-32-116.5 and this Contract, a student at the School who meets the prerequisites for participation may try out for extracurricular and interscholastic activities not offered at the School. The School or parents shall be responsible to make appropriate arrangements consistent with state law with the District schools of charter-enrolled students seeking to participate in activities not otherwise sponsored by the School. The student may try out at the school in the District designated by the District in accordance with the law and applicable Colorado High School Activities Association "CHSAA" rules. The School and the student shall comply with all applicable rules of CHSAA, the District and the school of participation; all eligibility requirements; and all responsibilities and standards of conduct, including related classroom and practice requirements. Where such participation requires payment of a fee, the student or the School shall be responsible for payment of the fee.

The District is not required to provide transportation of the School's students to other schools in the District to enable them to participate in extracurricular and athletic practices, rehearsals, and meetings, or to otherwise expand transportation provided for such activities and events. The School and/or parents of students enrolled in the School shall be responsible for transportation for such activities for all students of the School, including students with disabilities, as necessary for such participation. In the event the District provides transportation for an extracurricular group or athletic team to participate in a competition, students of the School shall be provided District transportation from the same departure and return points as provided to the other District student participants in the activity. Nothing herein shall be construed to require modification by either party of any calendar or schedules for extracurricular programs.

6.11 Collaboration with District.

- A. The School shall provide reasonable notice to the District before entering into any intergovernmental agreements with other government entities.
- B. The School may take part in cooperative purchasing discounts and/or promotions made available to other District schools through the District or by third-party contracting organizations.

SECTION SEVEN: FINANCIAL MATTERS

7.1 Revenues.

Funding.

- The District shall provide funding to the School in an amount equal to 100% of the District's Per Pupil Revenue (PPR) as the same may be established from year to year, adjusted in accordance with the State Finance Act or other matters impacting the PPR for each District resident student enrolled in the School. So long as the School is not in material breach of this Contract, this funding will be made available to the School in twelve (12) monthly installments, commencing July of each fiscal year. Funds shall be disbursed within five (5) business days of being received by the District. In the event the School is not operating with students in attendance by October 1 of each fiscal year, payments to the School shall cease until such time as the School is officially in session with students in attendance. If the School fails to open during any school year, those funds paid to the School prior to October 1 shall be refunded by the School to the District. The term "enrolled" as used in this provision shall be deemed to mean enrolled as of the official counting dates or periods and in accordance with the School Finance Act of 1994, found at C.R.S. §§ 22-54-101 et seq. and the State Department of Education regulations. If the State Auditor disallows counting of some of the School's students, then its funding for a following school year will be reduced by the same amount.
- ii. In addition to the foregoing provisions, to the extent the District experiences any reduction in state equalization support by a legislative rescission or other action, proportionate reductions will be made to the School's funding by adjustment or set-off in subsequent months.
- iii. On or before March 15 of each year of the charter, the School and the District will begin negotiations concerning funding for the ensuing fiscal year in order that the amounts may be determined in conjunction with the District's and the School's budget development and adoption processes. In future fiscal years, it is agreed that the amount of funding provided to the School from the District shall not be less than that required by law or as may be agreed to by the Parties.
- iv. The School will be able to apply for federal and state grant funds under the same conditions as other District schools, including approval by the District's Grant Coordinator. If requested, the District will provide special education services in accordance with such fees, as may be agreed to between the Parties. Any state reimbursement for transportation of special needs students by the District will be retained by the District.
- v. The funding of that portion of the PPR paid by the District to the School shall be established based on the official student enrollment count for students enrolled in the School for each year as approved and/or accepted by the State Auditor reduced by an appropriate proportionate reduction in state equalization support as a result of legislative action, payable in 12 equal monthly payments. This amount shall not be increased or decreased due to any change in monthly enrollment during the year. Provided, however, the District reserves the right upon 30 calendar days prior written notice to the School to adjust the payments to be made to the School in the event of a substantial reduction in the School's monthly student count as may be determined by the District, in which event the pro-rata share of funds shall

be retained by the District. In the event the District should, for any reason, lose the state funding allocated to any student who has withdrawn from the School, said funding shall be deducted from subsequent payments to the School.

- vi. The School must provide an address of record, the name of the contact person for fiscal matters and where funds are to be sent at least 30 calendar days in advance of when funds are to be made available.
- vii. The School will make no supplemental budget requests to the District to cover unanticipated expenditures or debts.

B. Bond and Mill Levy Funds.

- i. <u>Bond Issues.</u> Pursuant to C.R.S. § 22-30.5-404, the District shall have the sole determination of whether or not capital construction is includable in a Bond issue for the School.
- ii. Mill Levy. The District shall share mill levy funds with the School in accordance with applicable law and District policy.

7.2 Disbursement of Per Pupil Revenue.

A. <u>Adjustment to Funding</u>. The District's disbursement of funds shall be adjusted as follows: In December or January funding will be adjusted factoring in the final October one day count and adjusted per pupil funding as determined by the Colorado Department of Education. To the extent that the District experiences any reduction or increase in state equalization support by a legislative rescission, one day count audits or other action, proportionate reductions or increases shall be made to the School's funding.

7.3 Budget.

On or before April 15 each year, the School shall submit to the District its proposed balanced budget for the following school year for District review for statutory compliance and compliance with the terms and conditions of this Contract. The budget shall be prepared in accordance with C.R.S. § 22-30.5-111.7(1)(a) and C.R.S. § 22-30.5-112(7) and the state-mandated chart of accounts. The budget as approved by the Charter Board and any subsequent approved revisions shall be submitted to the District along with the Charter Board resolution approving the budget or budget revision. Proposed budgets that spend down reserves shall include a narrative addressing 1) why reserves are being spent 2) the duration of the reduction and 3) the date when the school will return to a balanced budget. A material violation of this Section may result in the District initiating remedies described in Section 2.2.H.

7.4 Enrollment Projections.

The School shall provide the District with its latest and best estimates of its anticipated enrollment for the next school year by March 15, along with any discussion or plans under consideration for

any increase or decrease of enrollment greater than 5 percent (5%) of the official membership for the current school year. The Parties agree that the purpose of this Section is to provide information to allow the District to prepare its future budgets, and that any information provided under this Section shall not be used by the District for the purpose of funding pursuant to Section 8.2 above or for restricting the School's enrollment or otherwise inhibiting the growth of the School.

7.5 TABOR Reserve.

The School's ending fund balance shall comply with the emergency reserve requirements of Article X, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution ("TABOR Reserve"). The School, will establish a TABOR Reserve account and ensure that balances are appropriate, in keeping with Colorado Constitutional requirements and consistent with state and District policies and law.

7.6 Contracting.

The School shall not extend the faith and credit of the District to any third person or entity. The School acknowledges and agrees that it has no authority to enter into a contract that would bind the District, and the School's authority to contract is limited by the same provisions of law that apply to the District. Unless otherwise agreed in writing by the District, each contract or legal relationship entered into by the School shall include the following provisions:

- A. The contractor acknowledges that the School is not an agent of the District, and accordingly contractor expressly releases the District from any and all liability under this agreement.
- B. Any financial obligations of the School arising out of this agreement are subject to annual appropriation by the Charter Board.

7.7 Annual Audit and Trial Balance.

The School shall undergo an independent financial audit conducted in accordance with governmental accounting standards performed by a certified public accountant each fiscal year. A draft of the results of the audit shall be provided to the District in written form by October 15 of each year. The School shall pay for the audit. The final audit shall be provided to the District on or before October 31. If, for causes within the School's control, the audit is not provided to the District by October 15 and October 31 of each year as outlined above, it shall be considered a material breach of contract, and the School shall have ten (10) business days, or such other time as the Parties may agree, to cure such breach. If the failure to provide the audit to the District by October 31 is due to causes beyond the School's control, the School shall nevertheless use its best efforts to provide the audit to the District at the earliest possible time. The School shall comply with all deadlines as set by CDE and the District. Any requests for extensions must be approved by the District.

7.8 Quarterly Reporting.

The School shall prepare quarterly financial reports for the District in compliance with C.R.S. § 22-45-102(I)(b) in substantially the same format as shown in **Attachment 11**, and as which may be changes from time to time, and post required reports pursuant to C.R.S. §§ 22-44-301 *et seq.* Quarterly reports shall be submitted to the District electronically to the Choice Programming Office.

7.9 Non-Commingling.

Assets, funds, liabilities and financial records of the School shall be kept separate from assets, funds, liabilities, and financial records of any other person, entity, or organization.

7.10 Loans.

No loans may be made by the School to any person or entity other than reasonable employee advances or to other related or controlled entity, without District approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, or delayed. School may not enter into financial relationships with other charter schools who have retained the services of the School's education management provider.

7.11 District Loans.

Schools may not borrow funds from the District without approval from the District Board. TABOR reserves must be maintained throughout the fiscal year. If the School has an unplanned emergency that could result in borrowing, the District Chief Financial Officer should be notified to discuss the financial issue, forecast and revised business plan.

SECTION EIGHT: PERSONNEL

8.1 Employee Status.

All employees hired by the School shall be employees of the School and not the District. All employee discipline decisions shall be made by the School. The District shall have no obligation to employ School employees who are released or leave the School.

A. <u>Background/Fingerprinting</u>. The School shall establish and implement procedures for conducting background checks (including a check for criminal records) of all employees to the extent required by state and federal applicable laws, rules and regulations, including but not limited to C.R.S. § 22-30.5-110.5 and C.R.S. § 22-30.5-110.7. This includes ensuring that all independent contractors and companies that place employees in the School complete the requisite background checks.

8.2 Affordable Care Act.

The School is not a part of a "Controlled Group" with the District for purposes of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act ("PPACA"). To the extent permitted by law, the School shall indemnify and hold

the District and its Board members, employees, and agents harmless from and against all damages, losses, and expenses arising out of or resulting from the School's failure to comply with PPACA and its related regulations. The School's indemnification obligation hereunder shall survive the termination of this Contract.

8.3 PERA Membership.

All the School employees shall be members of the Public Employees Retirement Association ("PERA") and subject to its requirements. The School shall be responsible for the cost of the employer's respective share of any required contributions.

8.4 Equal Opportunity Employer.

The School affirms that, consistent with applicable law and District policies/regulations, it shall not discriminate against any employee on the basis of race, creed, color, sex, national origin, marital status, sexual orientation, religion, ancestry, age or disability in its recruitment, selection, training, utilization, termination or other employment-related activities.

8.5 Employee Welfare and Safety.

The School shall comply with all District policies/regulations, and all applicable federal and state laws, concerning employee welfare, safety and health issues, including but not limited to the requirements of federal law for a drug-free workplace and statutorily required training concerning the Child Protection Act of 1987, C.R.S. §§ 19-3-301 *et seq.* and C.R.S. § 24-10-106.3.

8.6 Employee Records.

The School shall be responsible for establishing and maintaining personnel records for its employees in compliance with all applicable District policies/regulations, and applicable federal and state laws, concerning the maintenance, retention and disclosure of employee records, including but not limited to the requirements of the Colorado Open Records Act, §§ 24-72-201 et seq.

8.7 Employee Conduct.

All School employees shall comply with applicable District staff conduct policies, including non-discrimination policies, unless expressly waived in writing pursuant to Section 4.5 of this Contract, and applicable state law, concerning staff conduct and staff conflicts of interest.

SECTION NINE: SERVICE CONTRACT WITH THE DISTRICT

9.1 Direct Costs.

The School and the District agree to negotiate payment to the District of the School's share of the direct costs incurred by the District for charter schools pursuant to C.R.S. § 22-30.5-1 12(2)(b.5). Such negotiations shall be concluded by March 30 of the year preceding that to which the costs apply. Unless set forth in this Contract or a separate written agreement, such costs are reflected in the applicable DCSD